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Progress Report Income Monitoring and Development
Expected action: 

The executive committee receives the progress report (A) and gives advice about the outline of the WCC income development strategy 2011-2013 (B), specifically regarding the basic principles of income development for WCC and the proposed directions.
This progress report is in two parts:

· Highlights of income development in the period September 2009 - February 2010;

· Outline of the WCC Income Development Strategy for the period 2011-2013.

A.
Highlights of Income Development September 2009 - February 2010

Introduction

1. The highlights cover the period from the central committee meeting in August/September 2009 until the executive committee meeting in February 2010.

2. IMD has continued its work on the basis of the ‘WCC Income Development Strategy 2008-2010’, as approved by the central committee in its February 2008 meeting. This strategy lists five objectives:

· intensify the membership campaign;

· strengthen relationships with specialized ministries;

· strengthen the fundraising capacity of staff;

· develop foundation income;

· develop individual giving.

3. These objectives were elaborated further in the report to the finance committee of the central committee, August 2009 (‘Report on Income Development’, Doc. FIN 11).

4. The inaugural meeting of the central committee fundraising advisory group took place on 3 September 2009 at the ecumenical centre in Geneva. As it was the first meeting of the group, time was taken to review its composition and remit. The group reviewed all aspects of the WCC’s fundraising objectives. Special attention was paid to membership contributions, as the level of these contributions is not only important for unrestricted income, but also expresses to a certain extent the member churches’ commitment to the council. The group affirmed the important role central committee members can play in fundraising, especially in relation to membership contributions. It was suggested that a network of persons be formed that can be instrumental in reaching out to the member churches in their respective regions. Further work needs to be done on this idea. The group will meet again during the next central committee meeting and, depending on the availability of the members, also during the WCC round table in June 2010. 

Membership contributions

5. Churches that had not yet paid their membership contributions were reminded either directly or through central committee members. This resulted in an ongoing stream of contributions. However, in spite of all efforts – and due in large part to the global economic crisis (including unfavourable exchange rates) – the total amount contributed for membership decreased from CHF 6.1m in 2008 to CHF 5.6m in 2009, and the number of churches contributing decreased from 187 in 2008 to 171 in 2009 (preliminary figures).

6. In view of the decreasing number of churches that contribute, the IMD director assigned one staff member to work full-time on membership contributions, to analyze the situation and to develop and implement a new strategy involving not only IMD but also programme staff and WCC leadership. Initial orientation meetings with regional relations staff, communications and the general secretary have taken place.

7. An IMD staff member has visited the member churches in the USA and Canada to strengthen relations and to discuss membership contributions in the coming years.

8. The general secretary’s post-central committee letter gave attention to the WCC’s decision that all its members have a responsibility with regard to fundraising.

Relationships with specialized ministries

9. The annual ecumenical formation seminar for staff of specialized ministries took place 27 September - 1 October 2009 at Bossey, with 17 participants. This intensive four-day seminar is intended for those who are new to their organizations and/or those who want the opportunity to broaden their understanding of ecumenism and its relationship with their professional work. The seminar was greatly appreciated by the participants, and proved once again to be an effective instrument for strengthening relations between the WCC and the specialized ministries.

10. During September-November, staff focused on intensive contact with the WCC’s major funding partners concerning their programme contributions for 2010 and beyond. Detailed negotiations were carried out to ensure that the best possible use is made of the resources available, and that the mandates, priorities and other specific conditions of the funders are respected. Despite the unfavourable economic situation, programme contributions are projected to remain stable in 2010.

11. It is also encouraging that increasingly partners are including the WCC in their consultative processes towards new strategic plans. For instance, staff of Church of Sweden, Norwegian Church Aid and Finn Church Aid have come to Geneva to consult WCC staff about their strategic plans for the coming years.

12. A programmatic team visit was organized to the churches and ecumenical partners in Scotland (30 November – 3 December 2009). This visit, which was greatly appreciated by all concerned, helped not only to stabilize membership contributions but also to develop opportunities for closer cooperation (for instance, around climate change and theological formation). A programmatic team visit to the churches and ecumenical partners in Norway is planned to take place 22-24 March 2010.

Strengthening the fundraising capacity of staff

13. The most effective way that programme staff can contribute to fundraising is to develop project plans which are clearly results-oriented, and reports which describe results and impact against tangible indicators. The structural changes within the WCC which encourage closer cooperation between planning, monitoring, evaluation and reporting (PMER) and IMD are proving to be important. First steps have been taken in requesting the PMER staff to reflect on the feedback from partners on project plans and reports. On the basis of such reflections the project and programme reporting templates for 2009 have been improved. Further work will be done in terms of improving planning and reporting, including PMER training for project staff.

14. IMD staff have continued to work closely with a number of programme executives to identify new sources of income.

15. The directors of the Ecumenical Institute at Bossey and IMD have begun to develop strategic cooperation for fundraising for the Ecumenical Institute as well as for its scholarships fund. This is expected to lead to a plan in which Bossey and IMD work together more closely.

Development of foundation income

16. Work with foundations has continued and a number of new possible funders have been identified. The strategy of paying visits to potential donors to inform them about the work of the WCC appears to be successful. Some five foundations have responded positively and have invited WCC to submit proposals.

17. A point of continuing concern is that foundation requirements for project plans and the way the WCC does its planning do not always match. IMD staff have discussed such discrepancies with project staff, and solutions are being sought.

Individual/congregational giving

18. Individual and congregational giving continues, though on a low scale, with the main instruments being the WCC website (on-line giving), ‘Friends of the WCC’ and ‘Friends of Bossey’. The extent to which this kind of giving can be promoted differs from country to country. Special focus in the coming years will be on Asian countries such as Korea, Hong Kong, Taiwan, Japan, Indonesia and the USA.

19. In the USA the US Conference has long played a role in individual giving. The directors of the programme on ‘WCC and the Ecumenical Movement in the 21st Century’ (P1) and IMD participated in the November 2009 meeting of the board of the US Conference to encourage clarity about the future of the cooperation between the WCC and the US Conference at two levels: strengthening the relations with the US churches, and developing ways for fruitful cooperation concerning individual giving. It is hoped that improved relations will help to reverse the decline in membership contributions from US churches.

Fundraising for the IEPC

20. Intensive work has been done to raise funds for the IEPC. Appeals made to churches and specialized ministries have resulted in considerable pledges, as the report on the IEPC shows.

21. Focused work has been done to inform foundations about the IEPC, resulting in a few concrete invitations for applications (e.g. US Institute of Peace).

22. A major difficulty has been that the plans have not been sufficiently concrete in terms of programme details, expected impact and planned follow-up. IMD has communicated these concerns to the IEPC staff group.

B.
Outline of the WCC Income Development Strategy 2011-2013

The present ‘WCC Income Development Strategy 2008-2010’ was approved by the central committee in its February 2008 meeting. It has guided the work of the income monitoring and development staff through the last two years, and continues to give direction to the work in 2010. 

A new strategy will be developed in 2010 for the period 2011-2013. The central committee recommended that the new strategy be presented to the executive committee in its February 2010 meeting. In their December 2009 meeting, the WCC officers agreed to a two-stage process: an outline of the strategy to be presented to the executive committee in February for discussion and advice, and a finalized strategy to be presented for approval to the executive committee in September 2010. This process would allow the new general secretary to be involved in the development of the new strategy. It would also give the fundraising advisory group an opportunity to discuss the draft strategy at its (proposed) meeting in June.

The outline below presents the main directions of the strategy as well as challenges and targets for its various components – to be spelled out in more detail in the final document. The executive committee is asked for advice which will help the general secretary and staff to develop the strategy further.

1. Basic principles for income development

The income development strategy of the WCC is based on three basic principles:

a) The income strategy is closely related to the nature and mission of the WCC as a fellowship of churches. This means that the council is ‘owned’ by the churches and that the churches express their ownership in a shared responsibility for the council’s existence and future also in terms of its financial sustainability. This principle acknowledges that the council’s constituency is wider than membership in its constitutional meaning: the fellowship includes ecumenical organizations such as specialized ministries and mission organizations (as demonstrated in their advisory role in the central committee and their participation in the assembly). This strategy focuses on the relation with those parts of the constituency that financially contribute to the work of the council or have the potential to do so. 

b) The council is responsible for income development at all levels: governing bodies, advisory bodies as well as staff. This responsibility at all levels was affirmed by the central committee in its September 2009 meeting and through the formation of a WCC fundraising advisory group. The Income Monitoring and Development (IMD) team plays a coordinating and facilitating role in relation to all levels.

c) The income strategy should be based on realistic expectations. The council is, financially speaking, as strong as the fellowship can afford. At the same time the level of facilitation and coordination which IMD can provide is related to its capacity in terms of budget and staffing. To ensure a transparent and realistic inter-relation between expectations and capacity, the strategy will be translated into annual income development activity plans based on tangible indicators.

2. Aspects of income development

The different aspects of the council’s income development are based on the principle that the council is ‘owned’ by its constituency and that the constituency expresses the ownership in a shared responsibility for the council’s existence and future also in terms of its financial sustainability. The wider constituency responsible for the financial support of the council’s work can be summed up as:

· member churches;

· specialized ministries (church-related development organizations, mission organizations, as well as departments of churches with a ecumenical, missionary, diaconal and/or development task);

· congregations and individuals;

· foundations which are part of the ecumenical movement or are supportive of activities of the ecumenical movement. 

a) Contributions from member churches

Financial contributions from member churches – being the primary ‘owners’ of the council – are the basic source of income for the council’s work. The level of membership contributions is an indication of the strength of the relationship between the churches and the council and of their commitment to the work of the council.

Challenges:  Membership contributions face at least two challenges. The first challenge is related to changes in the ecumenical landscape. Many of the churches (especially in Western Europe) which have a long tradition of supporting the council are losing their strength, while churches in other parts of the world are growing. Although membership contributions can reflect not only the size of churches, but also economic wealth in their national context, the question of balanced/equitable contributions is becoming essential for the council’s financial sustainability. The second challenge is that the relationship between the council and many of its member churches seems to become weaker. Among the many reasons for this is that, with the phasing out of most of its funding mechanisms, the council is in the process of changing its image. Will the ecumenical commitment of the churches remain strong if no longer supported by the multilateral sharing of financial resources as was done in the past?  A third challenge is that in the relations with the member churches there is a culture of avoiding the issue of responsibility for stewardship (in terms of membership contributions), at the governance as well as the staff level. Quite often members of the governing bodies and staff do not feel comfortable in raising the issue of membership contributions in their relations with churches.

The percentage of churches which make membership contributions has decreased from 75% in 2005 (pre-Assembly year) to around 50% in 2009. 

Proposed direction:  Membership contributions, which are essential for the financial sustainability of the council, will be taken up as a primary concern at all – governance as well as staff – levels. In line with the recommendation approved by the central committee in September 2009, central committee members will play a key role in raising membership contributions. The general secretary will personally be engaged in highlighting the importance of membership contributions during his visits to churches and otherwise. The WCC will increase its investment in facilitation and coordination to one FTE (full-time equivalent). In coordination with communications, new ways will be developed to inform churches on a regular basis about the activities and relevance of the council. 

Target:  In 2012 (pre-assembly year), 75% of the member churches will contribute to the council with a total amount of CHF 7 million.

b) Contributions from specialized ministries 

Specialized ministries, whether they be church-related development organizations, mission organizations or departments of churches with a ecumenical, missionary, diaconal and/or development task, play an extremely important role in the financial sustainability of the council. In 2009, the specialized ministries contribute together some 60 percent of the WCC’s total income; five of them contributed about 40 percent.

Challenges:  In spite of the excellent relations between the council and the specialized ministries, a few challenges deserve attention in the coming years. The first challenge is that a number of specialized ministries – primarily development organizations – are depending more and more on government funding. The critical debates around development cooperation, as well as changes in government policies, are leading to greater restrictions regarding the areas of funding. There is a growing tension between these restrictions and the areas of work of the council. A second challenge has to do with changes in the ecumenical landscape. The formation and growth of the ACT Alliance, for example, requires a new discussion about the different roles in the ecumenical movement and how these roles should be financed.

Proposed direction:  As specialized ministries form a crucial and valued part of the council’s constituency and have contributed to the work of the council throughout the years, relations with them will be nurtured at all levels, from the governance level to the practical level of the coordination of programmatic contributions, to programme work. The annual WCC round table, the “Working Together” meeting and the ecumenical formation seminar will remain important instruments in strengthening the relations. On the practical level, a process of mutual consultation around PMER processes and impact assessment will help to improve the relations between the council and the specialized ministries.

Target:  Contributions from the specialized ministries will be maintained at a level not lower than CHF 19 million annually.

c) Congregations and individuals

Contributions from Christians at the local level come in different ways, depending on the cultural and ecclesial context. In several countries and churches, congregations donate to the council directly, through (sub)national or ecumenical collections, or through ‘Friends of the WCC’ and ‘Friends of Bossey’ groupings. Also individuals give to the council, either directly – often through on-line giving – or through ‘Friends of Bossey’ and ‘Friends of the WCC’. The council has welcomed these smaller and larger gifts without organizing full-scale campaigns.

Challenges:  There are several reasons why the council has not been able to further develop effective instruments for congregational and individual giving. The first reason is that a full-scale campaign to increase individual giving is labour-intensive, especially for a global organization which has no national branches. The council does not have the staff to develop such a campaign. The second reason is that individual giving can only be successful if it respects the cultural and ecclesial specificities of particular countries. What are the best ways to develop individual or congregational giving in countries like Korea, Hong Kong, Taiwan, Japan and Indonesia? What will be involved in developing approaches which take into account the cultural and ecclesial diversity?

Proposed direction:  The council will focus on the development of on-line giving, improving the existing instruments and supporting them through the development and use of stronger communication tools. The promotion of on-line giving will be linked to the WCC visitors’ programme (groups visiting the ecumenical centre in Geneva) and the organization of fundraising events, and will be supported by the development of a toolkit for individual giving (also for use with congregational giving) and fundraising materials to be distributed in WCC meetings and events.

Special efforts will be made to encourage individual and congregational giving in several Asian countries, such as Korea, Hong Kong, Taiwan, Japan and Indonesia – especially in relation to the assembly in 2013.

Target:  Direct and on-line giving, together with special efforts in Asian countries and in the USA, will show an increasing contribution up to the level of CHF 0.5 million in 2013.

d) Foundations

In the income strategy 2008-2010, contributions from foundations were identified as important for the diversification of income. The financial contribution of one specialized ministry made it possible (in terms of human resources) for the council to begin exploring such possibilities in a systematic way. Relations that are being built up with a number of foundations are beginning to show new opportunities.

Challenges:  No contributions from ‘new’ foundations have been received to date, although several applications are pending. The main difficulty being experienced is that in the world of foundations the WCC is not very well known. Another difficulty is that the majority of foundations prefer practical social service over the kind of reflection and awareness- and capacity- building processes that the WCC is engaged in. A third reason for lack of success so far is that the WCC system of project planning and reporting does not meet the requirements of most foundations. 

Proposed direction:  As more and more secular foundations see the relevance of religion for the success of reconciliation and peace building, the WCC will continue to build up relations with relevant foundations. With WCC staff becoming better connected with foundations through their networks, there will be increased opportunities to submit compelling and competitive proposals for funding. IMD will also participate in designing processes of project planning and reporting that will facilitate fundraising from foundations.

Target:  Contributions from foundations (including foundations that already give to WCC) will rise to the level of CHF 0.5 million in 2013.

e) Special projects

Apart from income coordination and development for the overall programmatic work of the council, IMD will continue to assist with the development of income for the IEPC. 

During 2011-2013, income development for the assembly will require a major investment of time and energy. The strategy for this period will thus include a detailed approach based on the experiences gained from previous assembly preparations.
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